Iconic America

知られざるアメリカの今

Jeffrey Miller Tadayoshi Kaya



本書について

本書をお選び頂き、心より感謝致します。『Iconic America:知られざるアメリカの今』は、大学生を対象とした英語中級レベルのリーディング教科書です。現代のアメリカを象徴するさまざまなトピックを通して、英語読解力・語彙力・表現力、さらにアメリカを理解する上で必要となる前提知識まで学ぶことができます。また、特定の学部や学科、専門にかかわらず使用できる汎用的な教科書となっています。

本書で扱う内容はアメリカの「人物」「地理」「文化」「企業」などをテーマにしており、 学習者が読んで「面白い」と思えるよう、興味を引き付けるような 15 個のストーリー を用意しました。それぞれの章は 350 語程度で書かれており、1 回の授業で扱える分量 になっています。そして、学習者に配慮し、固有名詞や難易度の高い語彙には日本語 で注釈をつけました。

それぞれの文章に付随する問題に関しては「内容問題」「要約問題」「語彙問題」「文法・英作文問題」「会話問題」など多岐に渡り、英語を総合的に学べるよう配慮しました。単なる読解のための教科書という枠を超え、リーディングを通して英語力を総合的に向上させることを目標として作成しております。下記の本書の構成に留意してご活用いただくと、一層の学習効果が見込めると思われますので、ご参考にして頂ければ幸いです。

A: Reading Comprehension

リーディング内容に関する問題を4択で5問用意しました。全体の文章の中から主要な部分についての質問をピンポイントで出しています。この問題では、学習者が文章の詳細まで把握しているかどうかを確認することができます。

B: Summary

約350語のリーディング内容を、約100語でまとめています。長い文章の中からエッセンスを抜き取り、重要な部分だけを確認できるようにしました。文章全体の確認をする際にお使いください。

C: Vocabulary and Expression Meanings

ここでは単語及び重要表現を 12 個学ぶことができます。本文中に使われている表現で一般に使用頻度が高いと思われるものを厳選し、和訳を付けました。学習者は、英語と日本語訳を正しく一致させる作業を行います。時間に余裕のある場合は、学習者が例文などを調べることなども効果的です。

D: Vocabulary and Expression Use

学習者は、取り上げられた5つの単語及び重要表現を例文の中で覚えるという 作業を行います。単に日本語訳のみを覚えるのではなく、それがどのように本文 中で使用されるのかを確認することができます。問題形式はドラッグ・アンド・ ドロップです。

E: Grammar Practice

本文中で使用された表現や文法項目を実際に使うことを目的とした問題となっています。日本語訳を手掛かりに語の順番を並び替えることによって、実際に英語を使用する力を短文レベルで養います。

F: Dialog Dictation

ここでは、CDでリーディング内容に沿った会話を聴き、穴埋めするという作業を行います。文章体とは異なる会話体に触れることによって、レジスター(言語使用域)の違いなどを学習者に意識させることができます。視覚的な情報だけではなく、聴覚的な教材にも触れさせることが必要と考え、会話文も用意しました。

G: Miscellaneous Exercises

最後の問題は、各章によって異なります。内容問題や語彙問題などをさまざまな形式で出題しています。他の問題と比べ多少難易度を上げていますので、授業で時間に余裕のある時などにお使いください。

なお、内容・問題・注釈等には細心の注意を払っておりますが、お気づきの点等ご ざいましたらご教授頂ければ幸いです。

最後になりましたが、本書の編集・出版にあたり、一方ならぬご尽力を賜りました (株成美堂 工藤隆志氏、英文校閲及びご助言等を賜った Bill Benfield 氏に心より御礼申 し上げます。

著者一同

CONTENTS

Unit 1	College Sports: Multibillion Dollar Amateurs	1
Unit 2	The Rise of the Megachurches	7
Unit 3	The Dream of a Colorblind America	13
Unit 4	America: A Bilingual Country?	19
Unit 5	Steve Jobs' Legacy ····	25
Unit 6	Disney and Marvel: The Little Mermaid Meets the Incredible Hulk \cdots	31
Unit 7	The Appeal of Aloha ····	37
Unit 8	New York City: Tragedy, Energy, and Optimism	43
Unit 9	Los Angeles: America's Most Creative City	49
Unit 10	The Grand Canyon: Conservation vs. Development	55
Unit 11	Starbucks: The Third Place ····	61
Unit 12	Hip Hop: From the Ghetto to the Mainstream ·····	67
Unit 13	Amazon.com	73
Unit 14	From Wild Child to Goodwill Ambassador	79
Unit 15	Facebook: An Almost-Global Phenomenon	85

Unit 1

College Sports: Multibillion Dollar Amateurs

Pre-reading Warm-up

日本の大学でも様々なスポーツが行われていますが、アメリカの大学でのスポーツの規模は桁外れです。全米大学体育協会(NCAA)が主催する競技には、1200校以上の大学から4万人もの学生が参加しています。この規模は、プロフェッショナル・スポーツと比べても引けを取りません。日本の大学とは全く異なる規模で行われているアメリカの大学のスポーツを見ていきましょう。



ここではまず、アメリカの大学スポーツに関する会話を聞きます。 そして、下の文の正誤を判断し、その理由を日本語で書きましょう。



The woman is wrong about college athletes.

True

False

理由

Reading Passage



アメリカの大学のスポーツについて、更に読んでみましょう。

Sports are a big business in America. Professional sports are a multibillion dollar industry, with the leading players making millions of dollars a year from salary, bonuses and sponsoring products. Of course, this is true in many other countries, too. What is unique about America, however, is that college sports, run by the National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA), are also a

leading players 主要選 手

the National Collegiate Athletic Association 全 米大学体育協会 multibillion dollar industry.

College sports are extremely popular in the United States. Big games are shown on nationwide TV and college sports are followed by millions of excited fans, especially graduates of the colleges involved. Having a successful sports team is also a big advantage for a college, as this adds greatly to its reputation. As a result, enormous amounts of money are invested in college sports. Colleges compete to hire the best coaches, who often earn better salaries than all the teachers, and even the college president! Having the best, modern facilities is also important, so colleges often invest millions of dollars in new stadiums.

In many ways, college sports are a benefit to the colleges, the students who play them, and the people who enjoy watching them. Sports scholarships often provide promising young athletes with the opportunity to attend colleges they would otherwise never be able to afford. What is more, professional teams watch college teams very closely with a view to picking up the stars of tomorrow.

There are also disadvantages. There have been cases of colleges awarding false grades so that they can hold on to sports stars that are failing academically. One of the biggest criticisms of college sports, however, is in the treatment of the young players. Like professional teams, successful sports teams can bring colleges a lot of money from ticket sales and television rights, etc. But colleges have one big advantage over pro teams: they do not have to pay their players. In principle, the players are amateurs who play for free. For many of these young athletes, their sporting duties take up so much of their time that they may even fail to graduate. In other words, many will come to the end of their college years with no money, no college degree and no chance of a professional sporting career.

benefit 利益

scholarship 奨学金 athlete 運動選手

with a view to ~を視野 に入れて

disadvantage マイナスの 点 award 授与する hold on to (あきらめない で) しがみつく

television rights 放映権

take up 時間などを取る、 時間を占める

career 経歴

10

15

20

25

30

35

Reading Comprehension

次の質問に対する正しい答えを○で囲みましょう。

- 1. Which sentence does NOT apply to college sports in the U.S.?
 - a. It makes large amounts of money. b. The athletes are well paid.
 - c. The stadiums are well equipped. d. Games can be enjoyed on television.
- 2. Why do colleges invest a lot of money in sports?
 - a. They have to do so by law.
 - b. Students prefer colleges with good sports teams.
 - c. Sporting success boosts their reputation.
 - d. They want to attract professional athletes.
- 3. Why are professional teams interested in college sports?
 - a. To find future star players
- b. To learn new techniques
- c. To appear in televised games
- d. To offer scholarships
- 4. How do colleges recruit the best coaches?
 - a. By giving them the best players
 - b. By offering them very high salaries
 - c. By promising them television rights
 - d. By building the best facilities
- 5. According to the passage, what may happen to some college athletes?
 - a. They may get injured.
 - b. They may not graduate.
 - c. They need several years to graduate.
 - d. They may lose all their money.



次の英文は本文を要約したものです。与えられた頭文字を参考にして、下線部に適語を 書き入れましょう。

Professional sports in t	he U.S. are a multibillion dollar <u>i</u>	, but
so too are college sport	ts. Top colleges compete to h	the best
sports coaches, whose sa	alaries are sometimes even higher t	han those of college
presidents. For the colle	ges, having successful sports teams	is a way to improve
their <u>r</u> .	Professional teams watch colleg	e teams closely to
recruit p	_ star players. Unlike professional	athletes, however,
college athletes do not	get paid. Some of them spend so	much time playing
sports that they cannot s	study and sometimes even f	to graduate.

Vocabulary and Expression Meanings

それぞれの英語の語句に当てはまる日本語を右から選び、()に番号を書き入れましょう。

() multibillion	1. 数十億円の
() extremely	2. 有望な
() nationwide	3. 待遇
() advantage	4. 利点
() enormous amounts of	5. 評判
() in principle	6. 多量の、大量の
() reputation	7. 投資する
() afford	8. 施設
() facility	9. 買える
() promising	10. 原則的には
() invest	11. 全国的な
() treatment	12. 極めて

Vocabulary and Expression Use

下線部に入る適切な語句を語群から選び、書き入れましょう。

	advantage	extremely	principle	reputation	facility
1. In _ play		, colleg	ge athletes do	not receive an	y money for
2. Then	re is a big empl	loyment		in gradua	ting from college.
3. Her		rose	because of h	er high TOEFI	score.
4. The	college plans t	so spend milli on camp		s on a new spor	ts
	ong U.S. univer	rsities, Yale a	and Harvard	are	

Grammar Practice

次の語句を適切な語順に並べ、英文を完成させましょう。ただし、文頭に来る語も小文字で書かれています。

1. このことは他の多くの国にも当てはまります。
countries / in / is / many / other / this / true

2. スポーツは大学にとって利益となります。
a / are / benefit / colleges / the / to / sports

3. 私は今までに車を買えたことがありません。
a / able / afford / car / I / never / to / was

4. たくさんの時間が勉強に費やされます。
amounts / are / enormous / of / spent / studying / time

Dialog Dictation



音声を聞いて、下線部に当てはまる語句を書き入れましょう。

Woman:	Do you	an American NCAA	sport?
Man:	Yes, basketball. When I was i	n college, our team	was ranked in the
	top 20, and the games were she	own on	TV!
Woman:	Wow! That must have been exc	citing. Did you often	go to live
	games?		
Man:	Yes, I did but the tickets sold _		_ fast. Fortunately,
	students had an	when buyir	ng tickets.
Woman:	That was a clever policy of you	r school.	

True or False Questions with Reasons

次の文をそれぞれ読み、Reading Passage の内容と合っている場合には (True) を、誤っている場合には (False) を選び、 \bigcirc で囲みましょう。また、その理由も日本語で説明しましょう。

1. Both professional sports and college sports are multibillion dollar industries.
(True / False)
理由:
2. Universities with strong sports teams can build a good reputation.
(True / False)
理由:
3. No sports scholarships are provided to promising young athletes.
(True / False)
理由:
4. Colleges have to pay a lot of money to their sports players.
(True / False)
理由: